BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 10th April 2014
Present:
Councillors June Derbyshire, Maggie Don and Eileen Hales
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton (Counties) - Chair

Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)

Sandra Nash (Counties)

Trevor Nash (Counties)
Josephine Copson (Alfred Street)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)

Mark Ingram (Sackville Street)

Brent Woodford (Ashley)
Moira Brown (Highfield Road)


Susan Milne (Naseby Road)

Hayley Fountain (Broughton)
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)

Linda Nash (Housing)

Darren Ibell (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
13.TF.112
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Steve Bellamy, Jenny Henson and Ellie Manns. Apologies were also received from Martyn Lund and Jim French. 
13.TF.113
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.114
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th March 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.115
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.101 – Tenants’ Forum Constitution
It was noted that the revised constitution would be presented to the Executive Committee on 16th April for approval. It would then be fully ratified at Full Council on 23rd April. The forum was advised that if the constitution were adopted, elections for the positions of chair and vice chair of Tenants’ Forum would take place under the new rules. 
13.TF.105 – HRA Capital Programme Update
It was noted that suggestions made by the forum at the previous meeting, relating to an updated HRA Capital Programme Update document, had been incorporated into a revised version which would be presented later in the meeting. 

13.TF.109. – Any Other Business

The forum was provided with a brief update relating to the Keyways Open House Day held on 22nd March. The event had been busier than anticipated, registering 106 households and processing over 50 applications for Keyways. A full report would be presented at the next forum. Thanks were provided to Brian Kimpton, Michael Springthorpe and Martyn Lund for their assistance and support at the event. 
13.TF.116
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

None
13.TF.117 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell, Property Services Manager attended the meeting to provide the forum with an update on the revised HRA Capital Programme document.

The forum was provided with a draft document featuring a two page summary dealing with financial headlines and programme budgets. Four or five major projects of real interest to tenants such as kitchen, bathroom and window replacement works were included in the draft. It was noted that graphical representations were including highlighting budget spend and progress made against the scheduled programme. The forum agreed that the new format provided information to the meeting in a clearer manner than the previous document.
13.TF.118
DRAFT SERVICE PLAN 2014/15

John Conway presented the meeting with an abridged version of the Housing Service Plan for 2014/15, setting out the main areas the Housing Team would concentrate on in the preparation of the new housing strategy. Five key areas had been identified for inclusion in the service plan.

The forum noted that KBC had a duty to ensure council housing stock was viable and fit for purpose. KBC was keen to identify sites viable for development of new council housing; either vacant sites or redevelopment taking place on existing estates. A technical exercise would be undertaken to look at the whole of KBC’s housing stock to identify suitable locations, with assessments carried out to ascertain financial viability of schemes. 
The initial Homes for the Future scheme was underway in Desborough, and if successful would be rolled out to all pre-1945 housing stock, which constituted approximately a third of KBC’s entire stock. The forum noted that it was vitally important to modernise existing housing stock for the long term, so occupants believed that the homes were comfortable places to live in. 

Another key area related to improvements in services for customers, with new management arrangements for tenancies. Resources had recently been boosted with the addition of two new income officers and a second tenancy support worker, employed to provide practical support at the early stages of a tenancy.

Examination of initiatives to enable the letting of void properties in a shorter timeframe was underway, with further information on that topic to be brought to a future forum.
A root and branch review of the management of leasehold properties had been undertaken, with a new structure for the calculation and levying of service charges in place. A range of repayment options for leaseholders would be provided, along with additional information on rights and responsibilities. Increased involvement of tenants in KBC’s landlord service was also outlined. 

The forum noted the focussed nature of the projects, with updates to be submitted to the forum every quarter to enable members to gauge the progress in implementation. 
13.TF.119
THE CHANGING HOUSING MARKET IN KETTERING
John Conway provided the forum with details regarding the changing housing market affecting Kettering at the current time. 
Following the introduction of bedroom size criteria in April 2013, issues with letting larger property types became noticeable around July, with people affected by the changes unwilling to bid on larger three and four-bed properties. The number of applicants on the waiting list for housing had dropped significantly to around a tenth of their original number in just a few years. Work had been undertaken to understand the nature of the changing housing market and findings had been shared with elected members, staff, Housing Associations and other local authorities.
The forum noted six main aspects to the changes affecting the borough.

Over the past ten years the make up of population had changed dramatically in ways that affected the demand for housing. The population of the borough had increased over 14%, with household figures up 15%. A significant increase had also been noted in single households and one-parent families, with older people and disabled people living longer and more independent lives. Disabled facilities grants were increasing significantly.  

For the first time in a generation home ownership levels were falling rapidly. House prices in Kettering had risen 5% in the last year and the average house price of £179,748 was now five times the average annual household income. The borough had consequently seen a huge rise in private rented properties which now accounted for nearly a quarter of homes in Kettering. Fewer new homes were being constructed and the supply of social housing was no longer sufficient to cope with demand. Also, social housing tenancies were seen as less attractive and more difficult to obtain. 

The borough had seen a vast increase in homelessness, with Housing Options currently receiving approximately 1000 contacts per month compared to 500 a year before. Rough sleeping was a major cause for concern, with an estimated 11 rough sleepers in the borough in November 2013 compared with only one individual two years previously.  Cuts to supported housing budgets for individuals with complex needs increased the risk of homelessness. 
Supply and demand was an issue, with 60% of people on the housing register being either single or part of a childless couple. Only 25% of KBC housing stock comprised 1 bedroom properties. Larger properties were now difficult to let, taking an average of five advertisement cycles to find a bidder. 
Private landlords were able to provide customers with a wider choice of property types and areas, and their number had grown rapidly in recent times. Local Authority rents were formerly significantly lower than those in the private rental market, but this gap had virtually been eradicated as a result of successive rent rises above inflation.
It was noted that KBC had identified methods to respond to the challenge as listed below:-

· Boosting resources in income management, tenancy support and homelessness sections; 
· Tenants’ Open Day

· Highfield Road Open Day

· A more professional manner of marketing properties

· Remodelling of existing housing stock and investigation into the possibility of creating new housing stock

The next housing strategy would clearly set out the response to challenges faced and the topic would be submitted to future meeting of the forum to keep members fully updated with an ever-changing situation.

13.TF.120
LOCAL COMMUNITY INFORMATION

Members noted that this discussion item had been deferred from the previous meeting due to time constraints. Leona Mantle noted that the Connect Scrutiny Action Plan had highlighted a need to increase the integration of production of Connect into Housing Services, with increased consultations between staff and the editorial panel. A need for additional local information that tenants found useful had subsequently been identified.

The summer edition of Connect would be entitled “It’s All About the Money”, an area identified by Income and Tenancy Support teams as requiring additional communication to tenants. The edition would feature advice on budgeting and making money go further, with sharing of practical hints and tips. It was hoped that this edition of Connect could be retained by tenants for future use as a reference item.

Forum members contributed a number of money-saving tips, suggested articles and details of free activities that could be undertaken within the borough for inclusion within Connect. Further suggestions were welcomed by the Housing Team.

13.TF.121
CONNECT
Gloria Tubb reported that the Connect review was now complete. The forum was shown copies of Connect for spring 2013 and 2014 for comparison purposes, with the meeting noting the brighter design and eye catching layout of the latest version which provided readers with useful contact numbers and smaller, easier to read sections. 

RESOLVED      
that the review of Connect be closed down as it had been completed to the forum’s satisfaction. 
13.TF.122   TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Jim French had provided a short report that was read out to the meeting in his absence. The forum noted that the report on Introductory Tenancies was almost completed, with only shadowing of the sign-up process to take place before the report could be finalised. It was anticipated the final report would be submitted to either the next, or subsequent forum. 
13.TF.123
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Leona read out a short statement from Jim French on the subject of Homes for the Future at Addison Road in Desborough. He noted that at his last visit to the properties two weeks previously, works were well underway, with windows, doors and floorboards removed, plaster taken off to the brickwork and checks undertaken on gas, water and electric. Some structural alterations had taken place to provide the properties with a more modern appearance. Works had commenced on 3rd March and were anticipated to be completed by week 10. Congratulations were provided to KBC for a thoughtful scheme.
Councillor Don suggested a short item in the next edition of Connect to discourage tenants from using high APR purchasing. It was noted that promotion of the Credit Union and the concept of responsible and sensible borrowing would be included in Connect. 
13.TF.124
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Brent Woodford.
13.TF.125
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 8th May 2014. The forum was advised that this meeting would be held in the Corn Market Hall.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.58pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
10.4.14

